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MINUTES


SPECIAL MEETING

JUNE 11, 2007
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Waldo called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Bologoff, Conway, Richardson, and Mayor Waldo

Councilmembers absent:
Barnes

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Associate Planner Johnson, Community Development Director Prince, City Clerk Schroeder

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Ken McIntire, San Bruno Mountain Watch, informed the City Council about a new development with respect to the quarry.  He said that earlier in the spring, David Schooley discovered that sedum, the host plant for the endangered San Bruno elfin butterfly, has been returning to the upper benches of the quarry.  He showed pictures of how this area of the quarry looked in 1982 compared with 2007.  He stated that San Bruno Mountain Watch is working with a group of local citizens to protect the quarry and identify appropriate future uses.  Mr. McIntire talked about a native botanical garden and biodiversity research and education center as a possibility, and asked for the City Council’s support.

Terry O’Connell, Brisbane, said she saw elfin butterfly larvae on the sedum plants at the quarry benches.  She commented that it is gratifying to see the natural healing of this disturbed area.  Ms. O’Connell reported that a rare silverspot butterfly was observed on San Bruno Mountain a few weeks ago, and wildflowers were thriving.  She emphasized the importance of protecting as much of San Bruno Mountain as possible.  She invited interested members of the public to contact San Bruno Mountain Watch for information about restoration activities and group hikes.

NEW BUSINESS

A. General Plan Update

1.
Land Use Element - Southeast, Southwest, Northwest and Northeast Bayshore Subareas

Community Development Director Prince noted that although each of the four Bayshore subareas has unique characteristics, they all share the Bayshore Boulevard corridor, which connects the subareas with the rest of Brisbane.  He observed that the northern and southern Bayshore subareas are major gateways to the City, and their respective land uses have a significant impact on visitors’ perceptions of Brisbane’s community character.  In reviewing the General Plan policies and programs for these subareas, Community Development Director Prince suggested that the City Council consider how land uses enhance or detract from community character.  

Community Development Director Prince showing slides depicting views of the Southeast, Southwest, Northwest, and Northeast Bayshore Subareas, and he pointed out the major features in each area.  He referred to attachments to the staff report, listing the current land use designations, existing uses, and the permitted and conditional uses for the Bayshore Boulevard Subareas.

Community Development Director Prince said the Planning Commission reviewed the land use policies and programs for the Southeast Bayshore Subarea.  He indicated that this subarea is almost entirely built out.  He drew attention to the proposed new Program 236b, calling for a naturalistic gateway treatment and pedestrian overlook at the southern end of Bayshore Boulevard.  Councilmembers expressed support for this addition.

CM Richardson recommended using the “City of Stars” motif in the gateway treatment.

Community Development Director Prince reviewed and discussed the proposed revisions to the Southwest Bayshore policies and programs.  He said the Planning Commission considered limiting outdoor uses and better signage regulations to improve the visual appearance of the area.  He directed attention to the new Policy 238 and the revision to Program 238a prohibiting new outdoor sales and storage uses.  He noted this change would mean that the existing propane sales business and outdoor lumber and materials storage yards would become nonconforming and could not be expanded in the future.

CM Conway commented that the last sentence in Program 238a might be more appropriate as part of Policy 238.  Councilmembers suggested having the City Attorney review the language and determine where it should be included.

CM Bologoff noted that Policy 238 talks about “upgrading existing buildings,” and he asked what upgrades were intended.  Community Development Director Prince said the language is the same as that in Policy 324 for the Northeast Bayshore Subarea.  He explained that the intent is to encourage upgrading the existing buildings and site as part of any new projects.

CM Bologoff expressed concern about a business at the southern end of Bayshore near Sierra Point selling merchandise from an outdoor table.  City Manager Holstine said the staff will check on the legality of that use.  Councilmembers agreed that outdoor sales uses should be discouraged.

CM Richardson asked if industrial uses would continue to be allowed in the Southeast and Southwest Bayshore Subareas, and she questioned whether industrial uses were compatible with the naturalistic gateway treatment recommended for the Southeast Bayshore Subarea.  City Manager Holstine responded that industrial uses are allowed in the Southwest Bayshore Subarea.  

Mayor Waldo drew attention to the proposed new Program 238d calling for a pedestrian-scale sign program and asked for more details.  Community Development Director Prince said the intent would be to encourage more monument signs as new businesses open.  He noted the goal is to enhance the appearance of the subarea over time.  Mayor Waldo recommended rewording the program to reflect this intent.

CM Conway commented that the concept of a green belt, as articulated in Program 238c, might be more applicable to the Northwest Bayshore Subarea.  He noted the shell mound area already serves as an open space buffer between Brisbane and South San Francisco.  Community Development Director Prince said the staff was not able to identify potential buffer areas in the Southwest Bayshore Subarea.  CM Conway recommended moving Program 238c to the Northwest Bayshore Subarea.  

Mayor Waldo expressed support for the proposed revisions to Policy 243.

Community Development Director Prince reviewed the policies and programs proposed for the Northwest Bayshore Subarea.  He said this subarea has some development potential, although there are some physical constraints.  He noted that the Planning Commission was particularly concerned about maintaining an open space buffer between this area and neighboring communities.  He drew attention to the new Policy 310.3, regarding clustered development.  

Community Development Director Prince stated that the General Plan does not address the possibility of residential development in the Northwest Bayshore Subarea, but a floor area ratio has been established to govern the intensity of commercial development.  He advised that if residential use is allowed, the General Plan should define the maximum allowable density.  He welcomed direction from the City Council on this issue.  He added that the Council might want to determine maximum densities after all the subareas have been reviewed.

CM Conway commented that a mixed-use or live-work residential development might be acceptable in the Northwest Bayshore Subarea.  

CM Bologoff recalled that there were past discussions about transit-oriented housing on the Levinson parcel, and he said he was not opposed to this idea.

Councilmembers indicated they preferred to wait until all the subareas in the Land Use Element have been reviewed before setting residential density levels.

CM Conway expressed support for the proposed revisions to the policies and programs for the Northwest Bayshore Subarea.  He suggested adding bike lanes to new Policy 315.1, and Councilmembers agreed.

Community Development Director Prince drew attention to the policies and programs for the Northeast Bayshore Subarea.  CM Conway questioned the deletion of the reference to hillside erosion from Policy 328.1.  Community Development Director Prince said the correct wording should be:  “Require improvement of drainage and correction of hillside erosion on Bayshore Boulevard and Industrial Way with new development.”

Mayor Waldo welcomed comments from members of the public regarding the Bayshore Subareas.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, noted that the main obstruction to views at the gateway area in the Southeast Bayshore Subarea is shrubs, and she recommended looking at landscaping plans to make sure plantings do not block views.

Ms. Dillworth questioned whether industrial uses should be permitted in the trade-commercial areas.  She noted that “light industrial” connotes manufacturing, but “industrial” could also be interpreted as facilities like coal gasification plants and other undesirable uses.

With respect to Policies 240, 318, and 319, which encourage conservation, Ms. Dillworth recommended more study about what needs to be conserved.  She suggested conducting a formal study to identify resources and characterize each area before determining allowable uses.

Ms. Dillworth said there were two articles in the Sunday newspaper that she wanted the City Council to consider.  One article about traveling in Italy indicated that use of take-out foods was being prohibited in Saint Mark’s Square because of litter impacts.  Ms. Dillworth noted that this problem can be seen in the trash that accumulates along the fence at Bayshore and Geneva.  She stated that part of sustainability involves containing by-products of uses to prevent damage to the environment.  

Ms. Dillworth said the second newspaper article was a review of a book called The Silence of the Songbirds, which deals with the substantial decrease in songbird species over the past forty years.  She noted that the absence of birds and other natural pollinators makes agriculture more dependent on use of chemicals and fertilizer.    

CM Conway welcomed specific policy recommendations.  Ms. Dillworth said she would find out what San Francisco was doing and report back.

Ms. Dillworth stated that Rosie Jenks, an expert in stormwater management, has been invited to speak at the next Citizens Advisory Group meeting.  She encouraged Councilmembers and members of the public to attend. 

Ms. Dillworth recommended taking a more proactive stance to protect resources and habitat.  She suggested starting with a study of the issues and then adopting policies and programs that can be implemented within the next few years.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Bologoff made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the meeting was adjourned at 8:45 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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